Town of Olla Minutes


Proceedings of the Olla Town Council meeting held on Tuesday, December 8, 2015 7:00 p.m., at the Olla Town Hall – 1907 Louisiana Street.  Mayor Elliott called the regular monthly meeting to order; Chief Stott opened with prayer and Pledge of Allegiance.


Wendy Allbritton called roll.  Present: Mayor Elliott, Madge Bailey, Al Cassels, Jake Long, and Joe Rachal. Absent: Mark Richardson.  Various members of the public were present.


Long made a motion, second by Cassels to approve the agenda as amended, adding occupational license request after item #11 and add approve Resolution 2015-014 after item #12.  Motion carried.
There being no presentations or comments from the public, Mayor Elliott proceeded to the next item.  


Bailey made a motion, second by Rachal to approve the minutes for the November 10, 2015 regular monthly meeting.  Motion carried.
· Audit Report:  The Vercher Group distributed FY 2014-2015 audit report for review by the council and reported an “O” modified opinion which is the best that the town can receive.  The General Fund had revenues of $1,009,869 and with the expenses and transfers during the year increased its fund balance by $96,530.  This resulted in a positive year-end balance of $253,068.  The Enterprise Fund had operating revenues of $613,576 and operating expenses of $627,058 resulting in a net operating income loss of $13,482.  With other non-operating expenses and capital grant contributions the net change in position was -$20,112.  The Enterprise fund ended with a 2.5 million dollar fund balance.  He noted that funds are allowed a 5% budgetary variance and the town’s budget came in at .6% which was great.  It was noted that the bank deposits were under secured by approximately $53,000.  State law requires that banks pledge securities to secure account balances in excess of FDIC coverage.  This was an apparent oversight by the bank.  He noted that the reconciliation of the bank cash to cash-per-books is in the process of being resolved.  The bank balance is more than the book balance and is possibly related to a software error related to deposit refunds.
· Engineer Report – Shuler not present.

· Fire Department – Anders Thompson delivered the written fire report for November.  The department responded to 2 alarms; all fire department equipment is in operational condition, with the exception of Engine 3.  During a work day at the station on the 28th of November, Engine 3 was being moved when the brakes failed, rolling into Engine 5, resulting in some body damage and cracked the windshield on E-5, but E-5 is still operational.  Engine 3 sustained a dent in the rear passenger compartment and a broken roof ladder.  Chief Thompson is currently working with the insurance company to have the damages repaired.  The brakes, brake lines, seals and rear bearings are currently being repaired on E-3.  Lt. Thompson reported that one member of the fire department resigned due to moving and they have had three new applicants apply.  The department and department members attended a business meeting and two training meetings, as well as, a three-hour LSU class.  Thompson reported that the inside walls are up on Station 2 addition and most of the electrical work has been completed.  Thompson and the department expressed their appreciation for the attendance of the annual fireman’s dinner.  
· Police Report - Chief Stott delivered the written Police report for November:  123 citations issued, $12,237.88 was collected in fines and court costs, the department responded to 50 incidents, 11 arrest, 0 accidents and 3 dog complaints.  Stott reported that Officer O’Bier’s car is currently in the shop with transmission issues.  Officer Black’s car is now back in service after being in the shop also. Stott reported that the new body cameras are now being utilized and officers have attended a training class to learn to use them.  Another training session is scheduled next week on how to properly store the data from the cameras. 
· Public Works Report:  Superintendent Ross reported that all the deficiencies that were on the DHH Sanitary Survey have been addressed.  A representative from Gulf State was at the oxidation pond two weeks ago to address the new bearings in the wheel being replaced.  At the present the VFD and control panel is out and everything is being manually operated at this time.  There is a computer issue with the VFD and Gulf State is in the process of troubleshooting this issue.  Ross announced that a new DHH requirement on water sampling sites will go in effect January 2016.  The new rule will require 5 sampling sites.  Ross reported he will have to install new taps and submit a plan of the new sites to DHH for approval to insure that the town is in compliance with the new requirements.  Ross also reported that Plunks picked up the other work truck to replace the motor.  Ross advised that there are several culverts that need to be replaced and will also dig out the ditches during this process.  Councilman Cassels inquired on the possibility of relocating the fire hydrant at Hunt Saw Mill.  During a recent fire there, the fire department had to stretch a large amount of hose in order to contain the fire.  Ross advised that years ago at Hunt’s request, the hydrant had been moved to the existing location.  In order to move it again, Hunt will have to absorb the cost.  A representative of the fire department will be in contact with Hunt to see if they are interested in moving the hydrant to a more feasible location.
· Police Jury Report:  Mayor Elliott reported that a request for two loads of rock had been made.

Rachal made a motion, second by Long, to accept the reports as presented.  Motion carried.  

Cassels made a motion, second by Bailey to renew the contract with Pleasant Ridge Water System with no changes being made to the current rate.  Motion carried.

Long made a motion, second by Rachal to approve the alcohol beverage permit renewal for Tiger Stop – J. Bruce Bernos, LLC – 3530 Main Street 165.  Motion carried.

Cassels made a motion, second by Long to appoint Dorroh and Kendrick Law Firm as Town Attorney for the year 2016.  Motion carried.
Cassels made a motion, second by Long to appoint Wendy Allbritton as the Town Clerk for the Year 2016.  Motion carried.

Rachal made a motion, second by Long to appoint Dan Cornett as Town Magistrate for the year 2016.  Motion carried.

Long made a motion, second by Rachal to appoint Henry Ross as Town Superintendent for the year 2016.  Motion carried.

Cassels made a motion, second by Bailey to appoint Joe Rachal as Mayor Pro-Temp for the year 2016.  Motion carried.

Cassels made a motion, second by Bailey to re-appoint James T. Brown – Commissioner of the Olla Housing Authority, term to expire 12/31/2020.  Motion carried.

Rachal made a motion, second by Bailey to approve the November 2015 financial statements as presented.  Motion carried.

Long made a motion, second by Rachal to approve the occupational license for LaBamba Mexican Restaurant – David Salas - 2635 Main Street 165.  Motion carried.

Bailey made a motion, second by Rachal to approve the November 2015 bills as presented.  Motion carried.

Cassels made a motion, second by Rachal to approve Resolution 2015-014 in support of the FY 2015-2016 Louisianan Local Government Assistance Program (LGAP) grant application in applying for a public works vehicle in the amount of $35,000.  Motion carried.
Mayor Elliott reported that the parade and courtyard Christmas is Saturday, December 12th with the crowning of Ms. Merry Christmas at 5:00 p.m.   Line-up for the parade will be at 5:30 at Olla Elementary School, and the parade will begin at 6:00 p.m.  After the parade, Santa and Ms. Claus will be in the Courtyard along with entertainment and vendors.  Anders Thompson will preside over the parade line-up this year.  Mayor Elliott reported that at the January 2016 council meeting, representatives from Union Pacific Railroad and DOTD will be meeting with the council to discuss the crossing at Cypress Street and Louisiana Street.  Elliott also reminded everyone that their Ethics Training is due by December 31st and once it is completed they must submit a copy of their certificate to the clerk.  Elliott reported that the town now has their ordinances online and as soon as everything is updated, she will send out a link so it may be accessed.  This will take the place of the Ordinance Book. 
Cassels made a motion, second by Long to adjourn at 7:37 p.m.  Motion carried.









_______________________









Rhonda Elliott, Mayor

________________________

Wendy Allbritton, Town Clerk 


“THIS INSTITUTION IS AN EQUAL OPPORTUNITY PROVIDER AND EMPLOYER”
